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CURRICULUM POLICY

A.
Rationale
Teaching and Learning is at the heart of school life. It is the means by which we offer, and put into practice, a curriculum which is broad and balanced, meeting the requirements of the National Curriculum, Religious Education and Collective Worship.

B.
Purpose and Aims

Our aims for teaching and learning are that all children will:

1) 
be tolerant, sensitive and understanding showing respect for the rights, views and property of  others.

2) 
develop a responsible and independent attitude towards their work and towards their roles in society.

3) 
achieve their full potential in terms of academic progress, aesthetic appreciation and spiritual awareness.



C.
Broad Guidelines
1. 
Teaching and learning is a process of co-operative team work and the involvement of parents and others in the community is welcomed and encouraged.

2. 
We aim to promote a high degree of individual pupil responsibility and involvement in curriculum planning.  Within classrooms resources are organised to enable independent access.  Children are provided with challenging tasks which support differentiation and a variety of groupings are utilised with a measure of self and peer evaluation.  Teacher assessment is ongoing in the form of APP and observations.

3. 
All members of the school community work towards the schools aims by:

a) 
esteeming children as individuals and respecting their rights, values and beliefs.

b) 
fostering and promoting good relationships and a sense of belonging to the school community.

c) 
providing a well ordered environment in which all are fully aware of behavioural expectations.

d) 
offering equal opportunities in all aspects of school life and recognising the importance of different cultures.

e) 
encouraging, praising and positively reinforcing good relationships, behaviour and attitudes.

f) 
working as a team, supporting and encouraging each other.

Time allocated to each subject is set out below. We follow guidance from ‘Designing and timetabling the Primary Curriculum’ but make our own judgements of what is best for the children, therefore hours allocated to topics may vary from term to term but try to stick the agreed hours for the whole year where possible.




Key stage 1



Key Stage 2
English


180-270



180-270

Maths


135




150-180

Science

54




72

D & T


30




33

ICT 


30 Skills only



33 Skills only

History


30




33

Geography

30




33

Art


30




33

Music


30




33

PE


45




45

RE


36




45

D.
Role of Teachers

Teachers are expected to:

•
Provide a challenging and stimulating curriculum designed to enable all children to reach the highest standards of personal achievement.

•
Recognise and be constantly aware of the needs of each individual child according to ability and aptitude.


•
Ensure that all teaching is progressive and has continuity.

•
Maintain an up to date knowledge of National Curriculum programmes of study, and allow all children access to the National Curriculum, regardless of sex, race or colour.

•
Work collaboratively with a shared philosophy and commonality of practice.

Support staff are encouraged to work on raising pupils' understanding of what is required of them and how to achieve it rather than simply rehearsing or doing tasks for pupils, as this serves to decrease rather than increase their independence.

E.
Strategies

Our curriculum is organised into a topic based approach with some subject teaching outside the topic framework, notably in the areas of science and maths. Each class has weekly forest school session focused on the topic in hand.

A variety of modes of working are utilised - group work, paired or individual tasks and whole class teaching where appropriate. Groups are normally of mixed ability, although matched ability groups are used for particular purposes.  Relevant discussion and interactive, collaborative learning is encouraged, although there are times of the day set aside for quiet individual tasks.

A part-time music specialist is employed to teach music to both classes throughout the school. 

A sports coach is employed to teach P.E to both classes and a swimming instructor for the non-swimmers. 

There are two teaching assistants in the school to assist with early years and children with Special Educational needs throughout the school.

Volunteer helpers, mainly governors, but also students, assist in some classrooms with general tasks, listening to readers, assisting on outings and in providing other help. Secondary school pupils and F.E. Students on work experience and teaching practice are welcomed into the school.

The emphasis of our teaching and learning policy is on first hand experience and we encourage children to participate freely in investigational work, to communicate findings, in a variety of ways and become actively involved in decision making.

Excellence is celebrated in display and performance. Each child is given the opportunity to have work of a high standard displayed at some time during the school year, school events such as concerts and plays are seen as opportunities for all pupils to demonstrate their abilities. 

F.
Planning

Policy Documents and Schemes of work are developed by lead professionals, in collaboration with governors, parents and where possible pupils.

Termly plans and weekly plans clearly identifying learning intentions are written by individual teachers and monitored by the Headteacher.

Regular staff meetings are used to discuss various aspects of the curriculum, including tracking and assessment and to ensure consistency in approach and, standards and challenge.

G.
The Role of Lead Professional

Lead Professionals fulfil a variety of roles. They take the lead in policy development and the production of schemes of work. They offer support to colleagues, monitor progress in curriculum areas, take responsibility for the purchase and organisation of specific resources and are expected to keep up to date through reading and attending relevant courses.  

H.
Assessment and Record-Keeping
Formative assessment is used to guide the progress of individual pupils. It involves identifying each child's progress in each area of the curriculum, determining what each child has already learned and what therefore should be the next stage of learning. Assessment for learning is a continuous process, carried out by teachers and TA’s in the course of their teaching.

Suitable tasks for assessment include:

•
Small groups discussions, often in the context of a practical task.

•
Pupil conferencing.

·       Immediate intervention strategies

•
Specific assignments for individual pupils.

•
Structured questioning.

•
Individual discussions in which children are encouraged to appraise their own work and standards.

•
Marking ladders.

•
Focused marking and target setting.

.
APP is used in English and Maths and fed into the Pupil Achievement tracker termly.  It is also used in Science.

Individual Portfolios of children's work are kept throughout the child's time in the Foundation Stage. These are updated continuously by the class teacher and TA.

Summative assessment is carried out at the end of each Key Stage (Y2 and Y6) through standard Assessment Tasks and teacher assessment. This process is moderated by the local authority. 

On completion, the results of children's individual achievements against end of Key Stage, level descriptions are made available to parents, and an overall statistical profile is made available to Governors, LEA and National Government.  Optional SATS are taken in Y3, Y4 and Y5.  

I.
Informing Parents

Parents are informed of their child's progress and development on an annual basis through a written report and an annual meeting (3 termly for SEN and Foundation).

Parents are aware that they may meet with the class teacher or the Headteacher at any time by prior appointment to discuss any particular concerns.

J.
Resources
Each classroom is equipped with an extensive collection of basic resources for each area of the curriculum. These resources are the responsibility of the Class Teacher.

All resources should be appropriate accessible and clearly labelled. Children are made aware of where resources are kept and the rules for their access and use. Children are encouraged to act independently on choosing, collecting and returning resources where appropriate. Teachers and children work together to establish an attractive welcoming and well organised environment engendering respect, care and value for all resources.

Central resources are generally the responsibility of the lead professional.  Stationery is ordered by the School secretary.

K. 
Staff Training

All staff have the opportunity to attend LA-run courses and Inset organised by other agencies and local clusters.  Lead professionals are encouraged to attend co-ordinators meetings throughout the year. Relevant information is passed on to other staff through Inset Days and Staff Meetings.

L.
Success Criteria
1) 
To have created a stimulating and effective learning environment.

2) 
To develop fully within each child their academic and spiritual potential.

3) 
To deliver effectively a rich, broad and balanced curriculum which extends beyond the requirements of the National Curriculum and Religious Education.


We can measure our success against the following:


•
LA Inspection Reports


•
Results of Statutory Assessment and Tasks


•
Reading Levels


•
Parental Involvement and approval


•
Admission numbers


•
Data on Individual Web areas

M.
Confidentiality

We recognise that all matters relating to children are confidential.

The Headteacher or Child Protection Officer will disclose personal information about a pupil to other members of staff on a need to know basis only.

All staff must be aware that they have a professional responsibility to share information with other agencies in order to safeguard children.

All staff must be aware that they cannot promise a child to keep secrets which might compromise the child’s safety or well-being, or that of another.

We will always undertake to share our intention to refer a child to Social Services with their parents/carers unless to do so could put the child at greater risk of harm, or impede a criminal investigation. If in doubt, we will consult with the Safeguarding Children Board on 01872254549.

This policy was agreed by staff: January 2014

This policy was agreed by Governors:  January 2014

Reviewed: January 2015

Date of next review: January 2016

………………………….……………………. 


…………………….………………………

 P Quinney Executive Headteacher
   
Governor
……………………….……………………….             

……………………….…………………….
Pupil
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